
GARY SHAPLEY’S NOTES
SHOW THAT GARY
SHAPLEY
MISREPRESENTED DAVID
WEISS
When Gary Shapley wrote down what was said about
charging Hunter Biden with tax crimes in
California at a contested meeting on October 7,
2022, he quoted Weiss as saying that if the US
Attorney declined to prosecute, Weiss, “will
request approval to proceed in CA” [my
emphasis].

When Shapley relayed what happened in the
meeting to his boss around six hours later, he
described that Weiss “would have to request
permission,” [my emphasis] even while admitting
he was “unclear” on what Weiss said about where
he’d get that permission.

Shapley’s lawyers shared these handwritten
notes, over three months into his media tour
with the right wing congressional set, because
they think the fact that Shapley wrote down his
understanding that Weiss said, “he is not the
deciding person” [the latter part of which is
redacted in the hand-written notes], that they
disprove the testimony of others at the meeting.

The Special Agent in Charge, Thomas Sobocinski,
said that both before and after the meeting, he
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understood Weiss to be the final decision-maker.

But this discrepancy later in his notes —
Shapley’s replacement of “will” with “would have
to,” his replacement of “approval” with
“permission” — instead reveals that Shapley
misunderstood what was said in the meeting, and
then misrepresented what happened both that same
day, with his supervisor, and ever since, with
dumb right wingers in Congress.

To be sure, both versions are consistent with
what David Weiss and Merrick Garland have been
saying all along — including to Jim Jordan in
June and to Lindsey Graham in July: that if
Weiss decided to bring charges outside Delaware
and the local US Attorneys didn’t want to
partner on the case, he could ask for Special
Attorney authority under 28 USC 515 and Garland
would grant it. Both versions are consistent
with the process Weiss has laid out. You ask the
local US Attorney, and if they say no, you get
Special Attorney authority.

But in the notes Shapley took in the meeting, he
recorded Weiss committing to taking the steps to
charge the later tax years — the ones that had
to be charged in Los Angeles, two of the three
years that were part of the plea deal. In his
email to his supervisor, Shapley transformed
that into his panic that, “this case could end
up without any charges,” [emphasis and panic
Shapley’s], something that was sharply at odds
with the commitment Shapley had recorded Weiss
making in the meeting — will — to follow the
process necessary to charge the case. Plus,
Weiss’ description of seeking “approval” rather
than “permission” substantially disproves
Shapley’s claim that anything said at the
meeting was “inconsistent with DOJ public
position and Merrick Garland testimony.” Shapley
had to reword what he originally recorded Weiss
as saying to support that claim.

That he did so — that he rewrote his own notes
to match his belief, and then shared the
rewritten version rather than the original with
Congress — damages his credibility rather than
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backing it.

To be sure, neither set of notes is reliable.

For example, there is at least one thing missing
from Shapley’s hand-written notes that he
records in the email to his boss: the substance
of his objection to David Weiss’ decision not to
charge the 2014 and 2015 tax years.

I stated for the record, that I did not
concur with that decision and put on the
record that IRS will have a lot of risk
associated with this decision that there
is still a large amount of unreported
income in that year from Burisma that we
have no mechanism to recover.

Shapley’s claim may not be (or may no longer be)
true: at the plea hearing, AUSA Leo Wise stated
that there was no restitution owed. But I have
no doubt Shapley did make this objection. If he
didn’t record making a statement he thought to
be that important, then, what else did Shapley
say that he didn’t write down?

More importantly, what did Shapley not say that
he didn’t record?

There’s nothing unredacted in Shapley’s notes
recording Sobocinski’s question — which Shapley
included in his email to his boss — about
whether there was any problem on the case with
politicization.

FBI SAC asked the room if anyone thought
the case had been politicized — we can
discuss this [if] you prefer.

That’s important because, at least per
Sobocinski’s interview with the Committee, no
one raised concerns about politicization at the
meeting. “I was asking in a room of leaders on
this case to say, ‘Hey, we are working together.
We’re moving this thing
forward. Do you think there’s any manipulation
from the outside that’s stopping us from what
we’re doing?'” Sobocinski told the House
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Judiciary Committee about the question. And, at
least per Sobocinski’s representation, “nobody
in that room raised their voice to say anything
other.”

So unless the redacted lines at the end of
Shapley’s notes record Shapley providing some
kind of affirmative answer, then there’s no
evidence he took the opportunity to express the
wild claims of politicization he was making
contemporaneously, but he also didn’t record
himself passing up that opportunity. At least
per Sobocinski’s memory, the SAC gave him an
opportunity to air those concerns and he didn’t
take it, an opportunity that might have elicited
a very simple explanation about what Shapely was
misunderstanding about how the Special Attorney
process worked and might have saved us from all
the theatricality that threatens all charges
against Hunter Biden now.

Indeed, whether or not Shapley said anything in
response to Sobocinski’s question, the most
suspect part of his email to his boss was an
offer to discuss politicization in person: “we
can discuss this [if] you prefer.” Both these
documents are designed to provide for
accountability, but Shapley appears to have
declined to write down anywhere what his claims
about politicization were, which would have made
him accountable to his claims just like he wants
to hold Weiss accountable for what he understood
him to say.

Shapley reorganized his notes between the hand-
written ones and the email in a way that changes
their meaning, too.

Per his contemporaneous notes, the first thing
discussed after the discussion about the leak
was Weiss’ rationale for not charging 2014 and
2015, the two more substantive years that would
have to be charged in DC. Once you’ve explained
that, then whether or not Weiss got Special
Attorney status for DC is significantly moot
(2016 was only ever treated as a misdemeanor).

In his email to his boss, though, Shapley moved



that discussion to after his argument, covering
the DC charges, the LA charges, and the
involvement of DOJ Tax Attorney, that Weiss
didn’t have authority to charge. If Weiss had
already explained his prosecutorial decision
about the most problematic Burisma years —
something Shapley’s hand-written notes record
him has having done — then none of the other
complaints about these years (that Weiss or
Lesley Wolf let the Statutes of Limitation
expire, that Weiss didn’t get Special Attorney
authority in DC) matter. Shapely reorders his
notes to hide the fact that the DC decision
didn’t matter.

The LA decision mattered — the one about which
Shapley originally recorded Weiss saying he
“will” pursue Special Attorney authority if need
be. The DC decision did not.

Just as important a problem for Shapley’s
credibility is that for more than three months,
Shapley has been claiming the email was his best
record of the meeting, without distinguishing
what parts of the email were his editorial
statements and what parts a record of the
meeting. That parts of the email reflected him
editorializing should have been clear to anyone
smarter than Jim Jordan; Shapley’s use of “I
believe” and “in my opinion” are a big tip-off.

But it’s clear that Republicans have
nevertheless treated the email, and all its
bullet points, as a record of the meeting.
That’s most problematic with the way Shapley
recorded his understanding that Weiss had asked
for permission to file in DC, permission which
hadn’t been granted.

Staffers in Congress have been quizzing meeting
attendees about things Shapley included in his
email, without making clear they were background
and not contemporaneous notes. One example that
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relates to the way Shapley packaged up his
notes, at several points Steve Castor quizzed
Sobocinski about whether he, “remember[ed]
anything in that meeting about the fact that
D.C. had declined to bring a case?” Sobocinski
didn’t remember that — but likely for good
reason. Shapley doesn’t record it as having
happened, at all, in this meeting (and
Sobocinski did not entirely back Shapley’s claim
that that is what did happen). All Shapley
recorded in his hand-written notes is that when
Weiss asked for Special Attorney status (which
Shapley lists as Special Counsel), DOJ — not
Matthew Graves — told him to follow the process,
which requires first asking if the US Attorney
wants to partner on the case.

Even in these hand-written notes, this comment
may have been editorializing; after all, Shapley
records it after Weiss had already delivered his
decision not to charge 2014 and 2015. But his
hand-written notes definitely don’t reflect
anyone saying that Graves had refused to partner
on the case at the meeting.

In Sobocinski’s interview, he talked about how
Shapley’s little media tour has created more
challenges to actually charge this case,
including threats against team members,
particularly Lesley Wolf. There is nothing that
Shapley has released publicly that helps the
case and a great deal that will give Abbe Lowell
more ammunition to demonstrate that the people
pushing for tax charges against his client were
going nuts because they weren’t allowed to
violate rules on Sensitive Investigative Matters
and because they didn’t understand bureaucratic
process.

This is yet another example: Gary Shapley
provided his editorialized version of a meeting
that, he claims, was his red line to Congress
and only months later did he share the
underlying notes. Not only do the notes show he
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misrepresented what Weiss said about Los
Angeles, but they raise yet more questions about
Shapley’s equivocations about a leak that
happened to coincide with a red line that isn’t
entirely backed by his own notes. The motivated
inconsistencies in the notes are the kind of
thing defense attorneys use to discredit entire
investigative teams, and Shapley has simply
offered it up.

At this rate, Shapley’s media tour will be
singularly responsible for making it impossible
for Weiss to do the one thing Shapley claimed
had to happen: charges against Hunter Biden.
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